
STATE OF ALABAMA

ST. CLAIR COUNTY

The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a work session at the City Hall at 4:30 p.m., on Monday October 10, 2016.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmembers Jay Jenkins, Dot Wood, Sharon Thomas and Terry Templin.  Council President McGowan opened the meeting for discussion.

The invocation was led by Councilmember City Attorney John Rea.

The pledge to the American Flag was led by Jay Headrick.

The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.

Councilmember Sharon Thomas reviewed all bills on file and had one question pertaining to an invoice in the amount of $1,950.00 for Municipal Complex lawn maintenance supplies.  City Manager Muenger stated the City had a remaining amount on the installation cost used to handle the maintenance cost for the remainder of 2016.  City Manager Muenger stated that later on the agenda there will be a discussion with Council to request proposals for this service for FY 2016/2017.  
City Manager Muenger presented the following requisitions over the amount of $5,000.00.

· Matthews International Corporation:  $15,588.00 – Animal Shelter Crematorium Repair
· AppRiver:  $9,474.24 – Annual renewal for email hosting services

· Brenntag Mid South - $6,446.40 – Chemicals for WWTP
Street Superintendent Greg Gossett presented estimates on needed repairs to the Boom Mower.  Estimates were received from Snead-Ag on repairing the boom and replacing the boom.  To just repair it would cost an estimated $5,030.00.  To replace the boom and make it in like-new condition would cost an estimated $12,830.00.
There were no comments on the minutes of the regular council meeting held on September 12, 2016.

There were no comments on the minutes of the special called council meeting held on September 22, 2016.
There were no comments on the minutes of the regular council meeting held on September 26, 2016.

Council discussed the condemned property located at 255 Oak Leaf Circle.  City Manager Muenger stated the Council had discussed this property during several Council meetings.  The first contact with the owner of the property was in December 2015.  After the owner being unresponsive to the preliminary letters, there was a formal condemnation process initiated. The current property owner and Mr. Michael Wright the potential buyer appeared before Council stating his intentions to purchase the property and a timeline dated July 19, 2016.  Mr. Wright informed the City Manager that he is no longer purchasing the property due to several different circumstances.  The City Manager has attempted to contact the owners via phone and email with no success.  Councilmembers discussed the property being demolished and agreed that it would be a bad decision to demolish the property.  Councilmember Jenkins stated he drove by the property and saw contractors in the home and discussed finishing the building of the home, and that has not come to fruition as of date.  The City Manager compiled a letter addressed to the owner which was mailed as a certified letter and a letter via the USPS dated October 7, 2016 addressed to the owner of the property located with a request of updates and status of the property.  The City has moved forward with the formal condemnation of the property.  A Resolution declaring this property a public nuisance will be on the October 24, 2016 agenda for Council consideration.  If approved, abatement proceedings will move forward at that time.  Mr. and Mrs. Jeffery Lewis arrived after Council had the discussion of their property location at 255 Oak Leaf Circle.  Mr. Lewis addressed Council to explain that Mr. Wright will not close on the home due to the neighbor’s encroachment of a fence located on the property line.  Mr. Lewis stated he intends to finish building the home and provided Councilmembers with a list of construction items to be completed.  Councilmember Wood asked Mr. Lewis if he had talked with Mr. Riggins, and he stated Mr. Riggins recommended that he go before Council and have his plans approved.  City Manager Muenger informed Mr. Lewis of the discussion Council had before he entered the Chamber.  There was a letter sent to Mr. Lewis that informed him of the Public Hearing set two weeks from October 10, 2016.  Councilmember Wood asked Mr. Lewis if he had spoken with Building Inspector Larry Riggins.  Mr. Lewis had spoken with Mr. Riggins and that he recommended Mr. Lewis to go before Council and let them vote on the updating of the property and developing the property.  City Manager Muenger explained to Mr. Lewis that Council needs to see a contract between Mr. Lewis and his homebuilder.  Mr. Lewis was also asked if that was something that he would be able to do prior to the next Council meeting.  City Manager Muenger explained the precursor to the Council approving the plan of work is proof of a contract between Mr. Lewis and the Contractor, and it would not be wise to deviate from that Ordinance.  City Attorney Rea asked Mr. Lewis why he now wants to finish the home instead of selling it to someone else.  Mr. Lewis explained the reason that he wanted to sale the property due to the two plus hour drive he would have to make each day coming from Montgomery to Pell City.  Councilmember Wood asked the reason for the delay in moving the fence from the property line.  After the survey proved the fence is three feet over the property line, the neighbor agreed to move the fence, however the fence is still on the wrong side of the property line.  City Manager Muenger explained to Mr. Lewis that he needs to have a plan in progress to move forward with the building of the home.  City Manager Muenger also asked Mr. Lewis to provide the City Clerk a current phone number and email address for immediate contact when necessary.  Councilmember Jenkins stated there must be some form of progress or City Council will have no other recourse other than demolition of the home.  Council requested Mr. Lewis to contact Jeanette Jueckstock and update her on the progress and getting license to complete the construction of the home.

Tabled from the September 26th meeting was a proposal from Goodwyn, Mills & Cawood to provide planning services related to the review and recommendations on the revised sign ordinance.  There were questions, some level of confusion and concerns about the credentials and experience level of this firm.  In the packet was included a profile of each employee from the firm, which included Mr. Larry Watts who was the former Head Planner for the Birmingham area.  City Manager Muenger stated the expedient way to doing this is to look to a third party that would be augmented by the Staff and Planning and Zoning, as well as Council.  There are several signs going up in the City that the owners do not have a license according to what the Ordinance would be able to enforce.  Councilmember Jenkins stated Council discussed during the last Council meeting it would be beneficial to have the City Attorney John Rea write the Sign Ordinance.  City Attorney John Rea stated one of the questions that is factored into writing the Sign Ordinance and part of the proposal is to conduct Public Hearings and facilitate the Public Hearings.   Councilmember Jenkins stated City Council can conduct the Public Hearings needed to write the Sign Ordinances.  City Manager Muenger stated the Public Hearings that are conducted are done so in house which were attempted before, with a number of Public Hearings with a need to work closely with the City’s business community to make sure the City is adopting something that is equitable but also that meets the needs for the City, and then the statutory public hearings for Planning and Zoning when it comes before Council, and those are not the only Public Hearings that are being talked about. Councilmember Wood stated there was an underlying issue with the firm due to an issue with the water in Pell City.  City Manager Muenger stated he understood that and that this company has a range of services that will be provided by Goodwyn, Mills.  City Manager Muenger also said he will work harder to make sure the City will have a better Sign Ordinance written.  Mr. Rea stated the sign companies has the most vested interest in the Ordinance, and it’s important that Council ends up with an Ordinance that balances the sign companies’ interest along with the public’s interest.  There are many people with different views as discussed in the last Council session, with some people thinking there should be more regulation and some people think there should be less regulation.  The Ordinance can not only involve the three or four sign companies, but also the Chamber of Commerce and other retail businesses in the city.  Councilmember Jenkins asked City Attorney John Rea if he was interested in writing the sign Ordinance, and Mr. Rea said he would write the Ordinance, and he informed Council that he would be paid on an hourly basis as he is currently working with the City.  There was much discussion pertaining to City Attorney drafting the Sign Ordinance with Councilmembers, City Manager and City Attorney Rea.  Mr. Rea stated he would be willing to draft the Ordinance however it would need to be reviewed and approved by Council.  Mayor Funderburg stated he agreed with other Councilmembers having an issue with the firm that was recommended to draft the Ordinance due to having a bad experience in the past with them.  City Manager Muenger stated there will be Public Hearings as to combat the different things that come from the business community, signage community and the general public.  City Manager Muenger said he read through the minutes of the last process and with a series of three to four meetings, and he thinks it will be best to take a tight control on the process, no matter which direction the Council decides.

A proposal was received from CDG Engineering regarding the storm drainage issues in Fox Hollow.  City Manager Muenger stated Council accepted the roads and entered into an agreement to resurface the roads in Fox Hollow. The storm drainage was expressly exempted from that based on some concerns given at that time. The City has been approached with the prospect of accepting the roads and the storm drainage and asked what would be necessary in order to do that.  City Manager Muenger stated the City does not have the actual drawings of the subdivision, but the City does have some limited video that had been done on the issue.  The City is not in a position at this time to say the storm drain system meets the standards for acceptance.  Included was a proposal from CDG Engineering to provide the City with professional engineering services as it relates to the project and perform an inspection on the storm drainage system, with the proposal not exceeding $5,500.00.  
The next item for discussion was repealing Resolution No. 2011-4014 regarding the hiring of a Full-Time City Attorney.  City Manager Muenger stated the City has been continually cleaning up records and filing paperwork at the Municipal Complex.  In the process of doing so, there were things found that were not fully executed and not passed by the Council and not archived.  Ordinance No. 90-935 creating a Public Safety Director position was passed in 1990 but has not been filled since the early 2000’s.  There was not a description of the job requirements and salary structure.

City Clerk Penny Isbell discussed the landscaping services at the Municipal Complex.  The current contract ends October 31, 2016.  The City has received some quotes from different companies but they vary from amounts to services from what the City wants to do.  The City wants to solicit RFP’s and allow everyone to send in a proposal for services.  They expect to have the quotes back and ready for approval by the next Council meeting.

City Manager Muenger addressed Council pertaining to an Ordinance regulating the crossing of parking lots to avoid traffic signals.  Mr. Muenger stated he has reviewed this issue and the City does not have an Ordinance in place to enforce these problems.  There was research done of other cities that have an Ordinance pertaining to these issues, which can help with the city creating an Ordinance.  This was an issue brought up by the traffic consultant on the Vaughn Lane project.  They suggested the repair of signal loops which the City has repaired that issue and they will pick up the traffic at an appropriate time.  The City Manager met with the owner of Marathon Gas Station and he stated that this was a serious problem in his parking lot with the danger of patrons getting out of their cars to pump gas or go into the store.  Chief Turley addressed Council to discuss engineering to speed up the process of the ingress and egress in front of Little John Lane.  In doing so the City hopes to relieve the congestion, with the cause of congestion being the drivers being impatient.  Chief Turley stated with the reviews it will assist with controlling the issues at Highway 34, Highway 231, and Little John Lane.  The City will put signs out showing it’s illegal for traffic to cross through parking lots, allowing the Ordinance to be enforced with traffic citations.

City Manager Muenger addressed Council about setting up a joint bank account with CEPA Management.  The management agreement with the City and School calls for a bank account to be set up specifically to receive the revenues from rentals of CEPA, and that has not been done to date.  It was requested by the CEPA board to authorize the account to be opened.  Councilmember Jenkins asked if the Council has to approve expenditures and City Manager stated that was true.

City Manager Comments:  None
Mayor Comments:  None
There being no further items to discuss, Council President McGowan adjourned the meeting.  
The City Council of the City of Pell City met in a regular council meeting at the City Hall at 6:00 p.m. on Monday, October 10, 2016.  Present were Council President James McGowan, Councilmembers Jay Jenkins, Dot Wood, Sharon Thomas and Terry Templin.  Those present constituting the entirety of the council, the following business was transacted:

The City Clerk had roll call for attendance.

On motion of Councilmember Thomas, seconded by Councilmember Jenkins, the council unanimously approved the payment of bills on file.

On motion of Councilmember Jenkins, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved the requisitions over $5,000.00 on file including the estimate of $12,830.00 from Snead-Ag to refurbish the Boom Mower.
On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the regular council meeting held on September 12, 2016.

On motion of Councilmember Thomas, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the special called council meeting held on September 22, 2016.

On motion of Councilmember Thomas, seconded by Councilmember Templin, the council unanimously approved the minutes of the regular council meeting held on September 26, 2016.

Tabled from the September 26th meeting was the consideration of a proposal from Goodwyn, Mills and Cawood to provide planning services related to a review and recommendations on the revised sign ordinance.  Councilmember Templin made a motion to approve the proposal.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Jenkins.  Councilmember Wood asked if the motion was to approve the proposal from Goodwyn, Mills & Cawood or for City Attorney John Rea to draft the ordinance as discussed at the work session.  Councilmember Templin clarified that he was approving the proposal from Goodwyn, Mills & Cawood.  Councilmember Wood stated that the City will still have to have hearings and committee meetings to work with whoever drafts the ordinance.  Councilmember Templin stated that the meetings were included in their proposal.  Councilmember Wood stated that if you read the proposal closely, it could be more money.  Council President McGowan stated that he thought they had decided to allow Mr. Rea to draft the ordinance while discussing it at the work session.  Councilmembers Jenkins and Templin withdrew their motion.  Councilmember Wood made a motion for City Attorney John Rea to draft a revised sign ordinance.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Thomas and unanimously approved by the council.
Councilmember Jenkins made a motion to approve a proposal in the amount of $5,500.00 from CDG Engineering regarding the storm drainage in Fox Hollow.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Templin.  Councilmember Wood asked if he was approving the $5,500.00 proposal instead of the $20,000.00 proposal.  Councilmember Jenkins stated “yes”.  Councilmember Wood stated that she had spoken with Greg Gossett and Freddy Hazelwood and they felt that the $5,500.00 proposal wasn’t sufficient.  City Manager Muenger stated that the City had about 85% of the developed area on video.  He recommended starting at the lowest price point and going from there.  The motion was unanimously approved by the council.
On motion of Councilmember Wood, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4673

A RESOLUTION REPEALING RESOLUTION NO. 2011-4014 CREATING THE POSITION OF FULLTIME CITY ATTORNEY
WHEREAS, the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama has historically contracted with a local attorney to represent the City in legal matters at a rate determined by the City Council; and,

WHEREAS, on June 27, 2011, the City Council adopted Resolution No. 2011-4014, which called for the creation of the City Attorney as a fulltime, classified position under the City’s personnel system; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council never completed the creation of the fulltime, classified City Attorney position and never adopted a salary schedule for said position; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that there is no need for a fulltime, classified City Attorney position, and desires to continue the historical practice of contracting with a local attorney to represent the City in legal matters at a rate determined by the City Council.
NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA, as follows:

1. That Resolution No. 2011-4014 is hereby repealed.

Council President McGowan introduced the following ordinance:

ORDINANCE NO. 2016 – 4674

AN ORDINANCE REPEALING ORDINANCE 

NO. 90-935 ESTABLISHING THE OFFICE OF 

PUBLIC SAFETY DIRECTOR.


WHEREAS, on October 31, 1990, the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama adopted Ordinance No. 90-935 for the purpose of creating the office of Public Safety Director and establishing the responsibilities of said office; and,

WHEREAS, on February 24, 2003, the City Council unanimously voted to abolish the position of Public Safety Director; and,

WHEREAS, the office of Public Safety Director does not currently exist in the City personnel service or in the City’s pay plan; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council’s action to abolish said position was by verbal motion and vote; however, the City Council did not officially repeal Ordinance No. 90-935; and,

WHEREAS, the City Council has determined that it is wise, prudent, and in the best interests of the citizens of Pell City to repeal Ordinance No. 90-935, which was effectively repealed on February 24, 2003.


BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA, AS FOLLOWS:

Section A:
That Ordinance No. 90-935 be, and is hereby, repealed.

Section B:
Severability.  If any part, section, or provision of this Ordinance shall hereafter be declared unconstitutional or invalid for any reason, such declaration shall not affect the validity of any other section or provision of this Ordinance, which shall continue in full force and effect notwithstanding such holding.

Section C:
Repeal of Conflicting Ordinances.  Any Ordinance in conflict with this Ordinance shall be and is hereby repealed on the effective date of this Ordinance.

Section D:
Effective Date.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon approval and publication as required by law.

Councilmember Jenkins moved that all rules and regulations, which unless suspended would prevent the immediate consideration and adoption of said ordinance, be suspended and that unanimous consent to the immediate consideration and adoption of said ordinance be given.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Thomas.  On roll call vote, the motion was unanimously approved.  Those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmembers Jenkins, Wood, Thomas and Templin.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the motion approved.

Councilmember Jenkins then moved that said ordinance be now placed upon its final passage and adopted.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Thomas.  The question being put as to the adoption of said motion and the passage of said ordinance, on roll call vote, the motion was unanimously approved.  Those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmembers Jenkins, Wood, Thomas and Templin.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the motion approved and the ordinance adopted.

On motion of Councilmember Templin, seconded by Councilmember Thomas, the council unanimously approved to solicit Request for Proposals (RFP’s) for landscaping services at the Municipal Complex.

Council President McGowan introduced the following ordinance:

ORDINANCE NO. 2016 – 4675

AN ORDINANCE PROHIBITING THE AVOIDANCE OF A TRAFFIC CONTROL DEVICE IN THE CORPORATE LIMITS OF 
THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA


BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF PELL CITY, ALABAMA, AS FOLLOWS:

Section A:
It shall be unlawful for any person in the corporate limits of the city to drive a motor vehicle across or through a parking lot, service station, shopping center, or any other similar private or public property for the purpose of avoiding a traffic light, traffic signal, traffic sign, or other traffic control device, or for the purpose of using such private or public property solely as a means and way of travel from one public street to another.

Section B:
Every person convicted of violating this Ordinance shall be punishable by a fine of not less than twenty-five dollars ($25.00) nor more than two hundred dollars ($200.00) or by imprisonment for a period of not less than one (1) day or more than ten (10) days

Section C:
Severability.  If any part, section, or provision of this Ordinance shall hereafter be declared unconstitutional or invalid for any reason, such declaration shall not affect the validity of any other section or provision of this Ordinance, which shall continue in full force and effect notwithstanding such holding.

Section D:
Repeal of Conflicting Ordinances.  Any Ordinance in conflict with this Ordinance shall be and is hereby repealed on the effective date of this Ordinance.

Section E:
Effective Date.  This Ordinance shall become effective upon approval and publication as required by law.

Councilmember Jenkins moved that all rules and regulations, which unless suspended would prevent the immediate consideration and adoption of said ordinance, be suspended and that unanimous consent to the immediate consideration and adoption of said ordinance be given.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Templin.  On roll call vote, the motion was unanimously approved.  Those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmembers Jenkins, Wood, Thomas and Templin.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the motion approved.

Councilmember Jenkins then moved that said ordinance be now placed upon its final passage and adopted.  The motion was seconded by Councilmember Templin.  The question being put as to the adoption of said motion and the passage of said ordinance, on roll call vote, the motion was unanimously approved.  Those voting aye being:  Council President McGowan, Councilmembers Jenkins, Wood, Thomas and Templin.  Nays:  None.  Council President McGowan declared the motion approved and the ordinance adopted.

On motion of Councilmember Thomas, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council unanimously approved the following resolution:

RESOLUTION NO. 2016 – 4676

A RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE OPENING OF 

A JOINT BANK ACCOUNT BETWEEN THE CITY OF PELL CITY AND CEPA MANAGEMENT

WHEREAS, the City of Pell City has signed an agreement with CEPA Management; and, 

WHEREAS, the agreement states that all rental amounts collected by CEPA for the rental of the facility shall be transferred to the Board, which shall deposit the rental amounts in a jointly-owned bank account with the City; and

WHEREAS, the agreement further states that all expenditures from the rental account shall be subject to approval by the City and the Board and shall be used for the operation, maintenance, or capital improvement of the facility. 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED by the City Council of the City of Pell City, Alabama, as follows:

1. That the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to open a new account with Metro Bank in Pell City, Alabama, for the purposes of holding the funds received from all the rental amounts collected by CEPA.

2. That the City Manager be, and he hereby is, authorized to execute such documents as are necessary to complete the opening of the new account authorized herein.

3. That Finance Director Theresa St. James and City Clerk Penny Isbell be, and they hereby are, appointed as the authorized signatories on behalf of the City of Pell City on the joint account with CEPA Management. 
On motion of Councilmember Thomas, seconded by Councilmember Wood, the council adjourned subject to the call of the Council President.
______________________________

James McGowan
Council President
ATTEST:
______________________________

Penny Isbell

City Clerk
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